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 This study aims at improving the understandings of the relationship between transformational lead-
ership style and employee job satisfaction, considering the gender as the moderator and perceived 
organizational politics and perceived organizational commitment as mediators among the banking 
sector employees in North Cyprus. The data were collected through a self-completed questionnaire 
which was distributed randomly to bank employees in five districts of North Cyprus in 2018. A 
total of 400 questionnaires were returned and utilized to conduct regression analysis which sug-
gested a positive relationship between transformational leadership and employee satisfaction. The 
findings also indicated that the perceived organizational politics and organizational commitment 
did play a mediating role on the relationship between transformational leadership style and em-
ployee satisfaction. Perception of organizational politics and perceived organizational commitment 
have an impact of the overall employees’ satisfaction. As suggested by our finding, female and 
male leaders adopt transformational leadership skills in different ways causing various effects on 
the level of satisfaction of their employees.  
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1. Introduction 
 
Over the years the initiative that drove the research on employee satisfaction was its contribution on the 
productivity of the employees in any organization and its ability to retain effective employees.  Cranny 
et al. (1992) described satisfaction of any employee as the integration of affective reactions to the variant 
overviews of what employees want to obtain in comparison with what he/she actually gets, and thus it 
can be considered as the ability of the organization to entice an employee with their level of employment. 
How satisfied the employees are in any organization depends on a variety of factors associated with the 
individual expectations to work environment also including the leadership styles of their managers 
(Metwally et al., 2014). The style of the leader refers to the characteristic behaviors of the leader in 
motivating, guiding and managing the employees. The leader serves as a role model to his/her subordi-
nates, motivating the followers to work effectively, putting into consideration their strength and weakness 
to optimize their output.  Transformational leadership (TL) was first defined by Bass and Avolio (1993) 
as a tool through which leaders and followers assist one another towards productivity and achieving 
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organizational goals through improving morale and motivation at the organization. Transformational 
leadership causes individuals to be more creative and hardworking towards achieving organizational 
goals. Transformational leadership improves the morale and performance of employees and also moti-
vates them using various apparatuses (Fassina et al., 2008). It gives employees sense of belonging, mak-
ing each employees and manager feel like a collective unit (Fassina et al., 2008). Applications of this 
transformational attributes varies from gender of the manager especially in this relatively patriarchal 
country like North Cyprus. 

Scholars have emphasized so much on the potential of women in managerial roles and the benefits or-
ganization could stand to achieve if women are allowed to play managerial roles (Eagly & Johnson, 
1990).While some previous studies indicated that female leaders are more effective transformational 
leaders when compared with male managers (Griffeth & Hom, 1987). Some other studies argued that 
female leaders are unable to direct, motivate or inspire their subordinate due to the nature of the working 
environment and organizations in patriarchal societies (Al-Husseini & Elbeltagi, 2016). Several other 
studies have also discussed the role of the gender as transformational leaders and whether women leaders 
are more effective in satisfying the needs of employees controlling perceived organizational politics and 
perceived organizational commitment (Susanty et al., 2013).  Female managers are seen to be more con-
siderate and caring than the male managers, the female managers tend to be more concerned with the 
well-being of their subordinates whereas the male managers show low affection towards the well-being 
of their subordinate, they solely focused on their outcome (Sun et al., 2016), which affects the level of 
satisfaction of their subordinate.  

For decades, organizational politics have been a major issue various firms/ businesses face. It is com-
monly described as a persons’ behavior or set of attribute exhibited that are informal, apparently narrow-
minded, and usually divisive all in an illegitimate manner (Mintzberg, 1984). It is most times often used 
to strategize organizational goals in employee retention for either a short term or long term (Ferris & 
Kacmar, 1992). Lately, more studies in the western societies have performed on organizational politics 
(Wei et al., 2012). Organizational politics is said to be common in the Western societies and studies have 
shown that organizational politics practiced in companies and firms within US, Canada, UK result some 
attributes such as sub-optimization, tug of power and financial disagreement. The level of employee 
commitment is strongly influenced by leadership of that organization (Sun et al., 2016). These attributes 
of a transformational leader when they are adopted help to increase the followers’ satisfaction and in-
crease their commitment towards the organization and effectiveness. 

Despite the existence of well-established literature on the positive relationship between TL and employee 
satisfaction, the studies that investigate the factors that influence this relationship are rare particularly in 
North Cyprus. The main aims of this study is to examine the relationship between TL style and job 
satisfaction (JS) considering the impact of organizational politics and organizational commitment as a 
mediator and gender as a moderator.  Henceforth, the research strives to answer these three main ques-
tions about the relationship between TL and job satisfaction of employee: Does transformation leader-
ship style enhance employee’s satisfaction? If yes, then does the organizational politics and commitment 
explain the robustness of transformational leadership style and employee’s satisfaction relation? What 
is the role of gender in such relationship?  

The paper is structured as follows. The next section is devoted to present theoretical aspect of the research 
variables and propose hypotheses that will guide this research.  Next, a detailed presentation of our meth-
odology is presented including the sampling, data collection methods and measurement for the research 
variables. Finally, we conclude with discussing the research findings limitations, and few approached 
towards future research.  
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2. Theoretical background  
 

2.1. Transformational leadership 
 

Past literature about leadership described the various theories which have been revised over time and all 
of its theory with their necessary significance. Leadership theory adopted in any organization is deter-
mined by the nature of the organization, the level of sensitivity of the organization, technical expertise 
and culture of the establishment. The productivity of any firm is bet on the effectiveness of the leadership 
style adopted. There are different leadership theories; namely, Great Man Theory, Behavioral theories, 
Contingency Theories transformational leadership, transactional leadership, etc.  

Great man theory is identified with qualities exhibited by powerful leaders such as Mahatma Gandhi, 
Indira Gandhi, Margaret Thatcher, Nelson Mandela, etc. Traits exhibited by such powerful leaders dif-
ferentiates them from regular individuals in the society. Behavioral theories propose that certain leader-
ship traits can be learned and received over time. It is the opposite of traits theory, describing leaders by 
what they do and not leaders were born as leaders. Contingency theory is, also known as situational 
theory, a leadership traits that manifest due to the situation surrounding the leader at that moment. Situ-
ational leadership is usually task-oriented which is said to enhance organizational performance (Judge & 
Piccolo, 2004). For transactional theory, Bass (1995) stated that individuals work hard when they are 
aware of the chain in command, they are also motivated by rewards and punishments and employees 
have to be watched carefully. According to transactional theory, subordinates are motivated by rewards, 
job entitlement and benefits or punishment. Transformational theory increases organizational perfor-
mance by inspiring employees and making them have organizational goals at the back of their mind. This 
theory of leadership is effective in their unique ways, varying from the type of organization. Transfor-
mational leadership and Transactional have often been associated with organizational performance and 
job satisfaction (Bass & Avolio, 1993). Burns (1978), who connoted the term transformational leader-
ship, considers two types of leadership styles: transactional and transformational leadership styles. While 
the transactional leaders could have similar characteristics, unlike transformational leaders they do not 
strive for change and accept and work within the existing organizational cultures. In a later study, Bass 
(1995) outlined certain criteria of a transformational leader which includes; self-directing, self-reinforc-
ing and self-actualizing. Transformational leaders are able to accomplish their goals by raising the level 
of awareness of their subordinate, allowing them share their opinions on company polices and showing 
them ways, they can accomplish organizational goals. Bass and Avolio (1993) classified transformational 
leadership into three groups; namely, charismatic and inspirational, individual consideration, and intel-
lectual stimulation. Leaders with charisma have the tendency of instilling their views, goals and objec-
tives in their followers, making them more commitment to the course. Inspirational leaders create an 
emotional attachment with their followers, in individual consideration, the leader portraits himself as a 
mentor or Transformational leadership style is familiarizing with the welfare of their subordinate wherein 
the manager is usually involved with the affairs of their subordinate (Bass & Avolio, 1993). Transforma-
tional leaders show concern towards the needs of their subordinate, motivating and inspiring them to 
achieve organizational goals and objective. Transformational leaders are not solely focused on the task 
at hand, they mentor subordinate, help employees create a bond within the organization, developing in-
dividuals into leaders (Chen et al., 2014). These types of leaders are able to boost the performance level 
of their staff and ensure that they are satisfied within the working environment thus making them fully 
committed to the organization (Chen et al., 2014). Furthermore, they stated that transformational leaders 
express social and emotional intellect and are often charismatic, transformational leader instill organiza-
tional vision and goals in their employees (Bass & Avolio, 1993).  

2.2. Job satisfaction 
 

The term satisfaction has been widely addressed in the literature during the last decades and been gener-
ally defined as the difference between the perceived and expected value (Aljarah et al., 2018; Han et al., 
2011; Walsh & Bartikowski, 2013). However, employee satisfaction is achieved when organization is 



 

826 

able to provide a sense of fulfilment or pride for the employees, mental, physiological and financially 
(Cranny et al., 1992). It is the feeling of employees after evaluating their job and embarrass a sense of 
accomplishment with it (Cranny et al., 1992). Employees exhibit their emotions, if they are satisfied with 
the job or dissatisfied (Carsten & Spector, 1987). They measure their satisfaction level through various 
factors such as wages, welfare, proper control, raise, description of work and colleagues (Cranny et al., 
1992). If these factors are received by the employees such that they are paid expected wages and received 
certain benefit in a good working environment with proper supervision and respected coworkers, em-
ployee will be possibly satisfied and desire to work with the firm for a certain duration. Carsten and 
Spector (1987) described the satisfaction derived from employee as the attitude towards their assignment 
which is either positive or negative, relating positive attitudes signify that the employee is satisfy with 
their job whereas negative attitude signifies that the employees is dissatisfied with his job. He also de-
fined it as the feeling to which employees value their job (Carsten & Spector, 1987). Employees’ satis-
faction is often attached to the personality and behavior of the employee within he/her working environ-
ment, workers’ degree of satisfaction increases as their interest in the job increases (Barling & Macewen, 
1988).      

A growing number of studies examined the impact of transformational leadership on employee’s satis-
faction with different views and opinions. For instance, Nawaz and Bodla (2010) aimed at understanding 
the correlation among TL attributes and its impact on JS. After using the Bass and Avolio's (1993) mul-
tifactor leadership questionnaire, their result showed that leadership style was positively associated with 
satisfaction. The researchers stated that leaders should endeavor to listen to the employees when they 
bring up bright ideas which will enable them be more productivity with their jobs. Pahi and Ab. Hamid 
(2015) focused on describing the association between transformational and job satisfaction of Jordanian 
nurse in private hospitals. They also adopted  Bass and  Avolio's (1993) multifactor leadership question-
naire to measure transformational leadership and Minnesota satisfaction questionnaire to measure job 
satisfaction. The results showed that transformational leadership and job satisfaction were correlated, 
emphasizing on the strength of intellectual stimulation as the strongest dimension having the highest 
impact on job satisfaction. Another study conducted in Libya determining the relationship with transfor-
mational style of leadership and satisfaction of employees considering organizational culture as a medi-
ator by Ali Shurbagi and Zahari (2013) discovered that company culture had a positive impact on the 
correlation among transformational leadership and job satisfaction. Another study by  Gill et al. (2010) 
investigating the impact of employees’ perceived TL and employees’ perceived JS among employees in 
an Indian restaurant concluded that perceived transformational leadership skills increase employee job 
satisfaction. They also stated that it is mandatory for superior in hospitality departments to adopt trans-
formational leadership style and endow their workers with authority to carry out their day to day job. The 
key to increase in organization performance is sustaining employees in any organization threating them 
such that they are satisfied and seen as an asset. Transformational leadership help to instills organizational 
goals into their employee and giving them a sense of membership, it manages not only the work aspect 
of the employees but as the individual’s personal life. Transformational leadership increases employees’ 
job satisfaction such that the employee feels safe and committed to the organization. In Metwally et al. 
(2014) and Sabri et al. (2013), there was a correlation between transformational leadership and employee 
job satisfaction, two dimensions of transformational leadership, idealized influence and individualized 
consideration was highly influencing subordinate job satisfaction, concluding that as transformational 
leadership increases, the employees’ job satisfaction will increase too.  

H1. Transformational leadership and job satisfaction are significantly and positively related. 

2.3. Perceived Organizational Politics as a Mediator  
 

Kim (1980) stated that it is the duty of the leader in a corporation to endeavor that there is a fair and 
neutral working environment in to achieve the organizational goals of the company and meet the em-
ployee's expectations. According to this theory, the employees believe that there should be a fair work-
place and all employees should be treated equally by their manager. In order for an organization to be 
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succeed; it is the duty of the leader to ensure that there is a balance working atmosphere, the level of 
politics in any corporation needs to be reduced in order for the employees to be satisfied with their jobs.  

Several Scholars have made survey on the mediating impact of perceived organizational politics on the 
relationship between leadership style and job satisfaction. For instance, Ferris and Kacmar, (1992) em-
phasized that the leader status and managerial skills may influence on the way employees perceived their 
job and also the environment around it because this will in turn explain the level of commitment or hard 
work the employees will put into their jobs. Therefore, the perceptions of employees working environ-
ment has to be controlled by the leadership style. Islam et al. (2013) research on testing the mediation 
impact on organizational politics on linkage between leadership style and organizational citizenship at-
titude and the effect of organizational politics on the relationship between leadership styles and organi-
zational citizenship behavior. They reported that organizational politics was partially mediating in that 
construct. The study of  Kimura (2013) examined the factors that could explain the relationship between 
transformational leadership and satisfaction. Their study reported that transformational leadership style 
had a positive correlation with employee’s satisfaction from their jobs by decreasing perspective of or-
ganizational politics. Thus; 

H2. Transformational leadership and organizational politics are significantly and positively related. 
H3. The positive relationship between transformational leadership and employee satisfaction is medi-
ated by organizational politics. 

2.4. Perceived Organizational Commitment as a Mediator  
 

Organizational commitment is strongly impacted by the leader (Boles et al., 2007). Past studies have 
concluded that employees who are happy with their managers tend to develop a sense of belonging in 
any organization (Boles et al., 2007). Managers push their subordinate to be more productive in achieving 
organizational goals (Boles et al.,  2007). Leadership therefore is an influential denominator that deter-
mines the commitment level of any organization. Organizational commitment may also affect the level 
of satisfaction attained by an employee. Over decades, studies have proven that there is a correlation 
among job satisfaction and organizational commitment (Boles et al., 2007). However, this relationship 
could be either positive or negative (Sarooghi et al., 2015). Scholars did carry out various studies to 
understand the influence of organizational commitment on job satisfaction implied that organizational 
commitment was efficient in determining employee satisfaction (Sarooghi et al., 2015). Moynihan et al. 
(2000) reported that organizational commitment is an appropriate determinant for employee satisfaction. 
Other studies (i.e., Susanty et al., 2013) have furthermore concluded that organization commitment and 
employee satisfaction were positively linked.  Atta and Khan (2015) perceived that TL style has an af-
firmative and meaningful effect on organizational commitment. Therefore; 

H4. Transformational leadership and Perceived organizational commitment are significantly and posi-
tively related. 
H5. The positive relationship among transformational leadership and job satisfaction is mediated by 
perceived organizational commitment. 

2.5. Moderating Effect of Gender 
 

Leadership has been studied in different dimensions, which are usually influenced by demographic char-
acteristics, more specifically by the gender of the leader. While some studies indicated that women in 
leadership positions behave similarly compared with male leaders (Bass & Avolio, 1993), some other 
studies such as Chin (2013) articulates about the differences found between female and male managers 
(Bass and Avolio, 1993). Some other studies such as Chin (2013) articulates about the differences that 
were found between female and male managers. It is argued that male leaders tend to have masculine 
way of leading which involves hierarchical authority; competition and intensive leader control and are 
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usually less emotional and more analytic. Transformational leadership style, on the other hand, was de-
scribed as a feminine style of leadership as leaders is considerate and emotionally involved with their 
subordinate (Laub, 1999).  

Female manager usually award promotion to their subordinate and allow flexible work hours in order to 
motivate the employees (Laub, 1999). They train mentor and coach their employees. Coaching and men-
toring help to increase one's self-awareness eliminating self-limitations. Women exhibit feminine traits, 
using non-traditional methods of leading which yield good results in some environment and increase the 
organization growth. There is a slight chance that women and men would differ in their pattern of leading 
their subordinate and will also differ from man to man and woman-to-woman determinant on their per-
sonality. For instance, Lorentzen et al. (2009) claimed that each woman would have her own style of 
leading. They argued that women use a soft tone in order not to look powerful or offensive, encouraging 
their subordinate to develop their full potential. Many researches focused on feminism; culture and hier-
archy in the organization, division of labor (Lorentzen et al., 2009). Other researchers mentioned educa-
tion and training and the contribution to gender management. In recent years, much study has been ac-
complished on gender management and these studies have tried to distinguish between male leadership 
skills and female leadership skills and how it will improve organizational performance (Pounder, 2002). 
McColl-Kennedy and Anderson (2002) concluded that female manager adopting a transformational style 
had an influential impact on their female subordinate. McColl-Kennedy and Anderson (2002) suggested 
that subordinate were happy with their jobs having a female manger. Male manager was encouraged to 
exhibit female attribute in managing their subordinates, nurturing and showing empathy, increasing their 
confident level. Other studies also observed that female subordinate were satisfied with male manager 
adopting transformational leadership style (Jaros, 2007). Male manager who show individualized con-
sideration and concern about the welfare of the subordinate. Provided that, we hypothesis; 

H6: The transformational leadership style and job satisfaction relationship is moderated by gender. 

 

Fig. 1. Conceptual research model 

3. Research methodology 
 

3.1. Data collection 
 
The participants in this research were the employees working in North Cyprus banks. The banking sector 
was selected specifically for this study as it is a sector in which women and men have been equally being 

Transformational 
Leadership 

Job Satisfaction 

Organizational Politics  Gender 

Organizational Commitment  
Moderating Effect 

Mediating Effect 

H1

H3

H5
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represented and women have been traditionally present in this sector both as employees and managers in 
north Cyprus. The public and commercial banks from five major districts in North Cyprus were selected 
randomly and approached for their permission.  The printed questionnaires were distributed to a sample 
of 450 employees through convenience sampling. Four hundred of these questionnaires were returned, 
which sets the response rate as 89%.  In addition to questions on the participant’s demographic charac-
teristics (education level, marital status, age), experience (duration of service) and the gender of their 
managers, the participants were asked to respond on the perception of the manager’s transformational 
leadership skills, the level of satisfaction they derived from working in the banks, employees view of 
organizational politics perceived in the banks and their level of commitment attained from with the banks. 
The study and the questionnaire were approved by the ethical committee of Girne American University, 
Faculty of Business and Economics.  

3.2. Variable definition and measurement 
 
Perceptions of transformational leadership adopted by the banks were measured using Bass, (1995) meas-
uring tool. Employees were asked questions about their perception of their manager’s transformational 
leadership skills. Bass and Avolio (1993)  designed a questionnaire called the Multifactor Leadership 
Questionnaire (MQL) in 1995, ever since has been used by several researchers to measure transforma-
tional leadership style. MLQ (Multifactor Leadership Questionnaire) has been used by many researches 
to measure leadership designed by Judge and Piccolo (2004). MLQ measures transformational style of 
leadership with five different scales, which are, idealized influence, idealized behavior, inspirational mo-
tivation, intellectual stimulation and individual consideration. These items were all scaled on a five-point 
scale; with 1 represents as “strongly disagree” to 5 represents as “strongly agree”. Employee Satisfaction 
was invented using a tool formed by Wei et al. (2012). Employee Satisfaction was measured using a tool 
designed by  David et al. (1967). The questions were divided into four sections: Personal questions deal-
ing on the responsibilities of the employee and what is expected of them while they work towards achiev-
ing organizational goals; relationships between employees, encouraging team work and the ability to 
cooperate with one another; customer satisfaction, aimed at discussing employees experience with their 
customers, determining the difficult and merits of the job and general questions about the firm and their 
lifetime expectance and job retention.  
 
Perception of Organizational Politics was scaled by an instrument designed by Bedeian et al. (1992). 
They observed that political behavior was bound to be found in different levels in any organizational, 
individual, groups, and organization. They observed that in large organizations, employee often com-
plains of high political behavior in their immediate work group. This instrument measured organizational 
politics in work groups and also within the organization. Organizational commitment may also affect the 
level of satisfaction attained by an employee. Over several decades, many studies have proven that job 
satisfaction and organizational commitment are related, however this relationship could be either positive 
or negative (Howell et al., 2005). Scientists did carry out various studies to determine the influence of 
organizational commitment on job satisfaction. Morris and Sherman (1981) implied that organizational 
commitment is efficient in determining employee satisfaction. Meyer et al. (1989) discovered that organ-
izational commitment is an appropriate determinant for employee satisfaction. Organizational Commit-
ment, the instrument used to determine organizational commitment was derived from Meyer and Allen 
Model. This instrument was grouped in three groups; namely Affective Commitment, Continuance Com-
mitment and Normative. 
 

4. Results 
 

The demographical profile of our respondents shows that 54% of our correspondent were male and 46% 
were female. Around two-third of the sample (67%) were above the age of 35. The educational back-
ground of the sample varied. While only 14% of the sample bankers had a master degree, 45% had a 
bachelor’s degree and 35 % had high school diploma. On the average, the sample was working in the 
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banking sector for 4 years. We have carried out a factor exploratory analysis test to determine our con-
struct validity of the variables of our study. As shown in Table 1, each of the variable had an estimate 
value above 4, representing a good factor loading. The KMO result stands at 77.7 showing the reliably 
use factor analysis for data analysis since it is higher than 70. Besides, The Bartlett’s test was significant 
for the whole set of items at level 0.05. Cronbach’s alpha was used to test the reliability of research 
constructs. From our result, only one variable reported a Cronbach’s alpha below 0.7 (organizational 
commitment) while the other variables were all above .70. The reliability for the entire questionnaire was 
taken as 0.81, which in turn signifies high reliability of the variables (Hair et al., 2009; Ibrahim & Aljarah, 
2018; Nunnally, 1978).  

Table 1   
Factor analysis and reliability 

Variables Items Factor  
loading 

Variance 
(%) 

Cronbach’s 
alpha 

Variables Items Factor  
loading 

Variance 
(%) 

Cronbach’s 
alpha 

Employee  
Satisfaction 

JS1 .434 13.336 .76 Organizational 
Politics 

OP1 .536 21.769 .77 
JS2 .527 OP2 .575   
JS3 .539 OP3*    
JS4 .559 OP4 .632   
JS5 .587 OP5 .585   
JS6 .626 OP6 .542   
JS7 .605 OP7 .637   
JS8 .573 OP8 .486   
JS9 .533 OP9 .467   
JS10 .528 OP10 .566   

Transforma-
tional  
Leadership 

TL1 .429 27.077 .70 Organizational 
Commitment 

OC2*  31.463 .62 
TL2 .503  OC3 .597   
TL3 .562  OC4 .449   
TL4 .565  OC5 .605   
TL5 .568  OC6 .438   
TL6 .630  OC7 .563   
TL7 .468  OC8*    
TL8 .459  OC9 .444   
TL9 .510  

Bartlett’s Test 
of sphericity 

0.00 Sig   

KMO Measure .777    
 * = items removed due to the low loading 
 

The result of intercorrelation, means and standard deviations are reported in Table 2. 
 

Table 2  
Descriptive analysis 

Variables  Mean Std. Dev 1 2 3 4 
1. Employee Satisfaction 3.6980 .45267 1   
2. Organizational Politics 3.7942 .46506 .126* 1   
3. Transformational Leadership 3.8097 .42690 .325** .199** 1  
4. Organizational Commitment  3.8413 .39294 .139** .421** .248** 1 

Note: p < 0.05; *p < 0.01; **p < 0.000 
 

The result of linear regression analysis is shown in Table 3.   

Table 3 
Empirical results: linear regression 

Hypotheses F-value Adjusted R2 Standardized estimate t-Value Sig. 
H1: TL  JS 47.097*** .104 .325 6.863 .000 
H2: TL  OP 16.432*** .037 .199 4.054 .000 
H3: TL OC 26.080*** .059 .248 5.107 .000

Note: p < 0.05; ***p < 0.000 
 

The result shows that there is an eloquent relationship between TL and JS derived from employees 
(p<0.05). Secondly, it shows that there is a significant relationship between TL and organizational poli-
tics (p<0.05). Thirdly, Table 3 indicates that there is a significant relationship between TL and organiza-
tional commitment (p<0.05) supporting our H1, H2, H3. Table 4 shows that there is an organizational 



K. Dappa et al. / Management Science Letters 9 (2019) 831

politics partially mediates the relationship between transformational leadership and employee satisfac-
tion (p<0.00). Similarly, organizational commitments found to have a partial mediation effect on the 
relationship between TL and JS. Finally, Table 4 also shows that gender moderates the relationship be-
tween transformational leadership and employee satisfaction. 

Table 4  
Analysis of mediator and moderator test results 

  Standardized estimate t-Value Sig.  
 Organizational Politics as mediator    

H4: 
Dir: TL  JS .325 6.863 .000 

Partial Mediation 
Ind: TL OP  JS .313 6.469 .000 

 Organizational commitment as mediator    

H5: 
Dir: TL  JS .325 6.863 .000 

Partial Mediation 
Ind: TL OC  JS .310 6.337 .000 

 Gender as a moderator      

H6: 
Dir: TL  JS .325 6.863 .000 

Moderation Effect 
Int: (TL*Gender)   JS .128 2.712 .007 

 

5. Discussion 
 

The reason for this research was to determine the influence of transformational leadership style and job 
satisfaction by considering the organizational politics and organizational commitment as a mediator and 
gender as a moderator. Employing linear regression analysis, we have found that transformational lead-
ership had a significant impact on job satisfaction through the mediating influence of both organizational 
politics and organizational commitment. It was also discovered a major fundamental of transformational 
leadership that were of great importance and were individual consideration and inspirational motivation 
which foster the productivity of the employees in achieving the banks goals and target. This report is 
similar to findings by Sun et al. (2016) . Organizational politics partly defines the organizational culture 
of any working environment and we also observed the presence of the leader played an important role in 
controlling the level of organizational politics because it affects employees’ satisfaction. Transforma-
tional leadership had a significant influence on the organizational politics within the banks in North Cy-
prus. Similar discovery was reported between the correlation of transformational leadership and organi-
zational politics in a Japanese study by Sarooghi et al. (2015). It was denoted that the relationship be-
tween the managers and employees had a positive influence on the level of each employees’ commitment. 
The components of transformational leadership such as individual consideration help to stimulate em-
ployees, providing them with the sense of belonging. Employees are more committed when they are 
involved in the company and their opinions are being heard. Gender was observed to be a significant 
moderator in the relationship between transformational leadership and employee satisfaction. 

Transformational leadership has maintained a direct and indirect influence on the behavior of employees 
in any organization. From our result we were able to see that transformational leadership had a positive 
impact on employee satisfaction. Similar result was also drawn from Bronkhorst et al. (2015). This type 
of leadership positively influenced employee self-efficacy, their performance and innovative ability. 
Managers who exhibited high transformational leadership skills had more satisfied employee. This result 
was similar to Obasan and Banjo (2014), Employee’s view of organizational politics has had an effect 
on their satisfaction and performance. This research investigated the impact of perceived organizational 
politics on the relationship between transformational leadership style and employee satisfaction. Trans-
formational leadership was identified with integrity and unbiased which provides a conducive working 
environment therefore decreasing the perception of politics shown in the result this study. We were able 
to establish that perceived organizational politics was a partial mediator between transformational lead-
ership style and employee satisfaction. This result was parallel to what Kimura (2013) and Cranny et al. 
(1992) derived from their study. They also added that transformational leadership controls the level of 
politics in any organization. Organizational commitment is the length of loyalty /responsibility an indi-
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vidual perceives towards the achieving organizational goals, perceived organizational commitment par-
tial mediates between the relationship between transformational leadership and employee satisfaction 
similar to the findings of Cranny et al. (1992). Transformational leadership skills; individualized consid-
eration, intellectual stimulation, inspirational motivation and idealized influence ensure that employees 
are committed to their mission and goals of the organization (Kouzes & Posner, 2011). Transformational 
leaders stimulate their employees on a sentimental level, inspiring their subordinate to think of ways to 
achieve target efficiently and effectively. All three dimensions of organizational commitment i.e. affec-
tive commitment, continuance commitment and normative are utilized when adopting transformational 
leadership (Kalsoom et al., 2018). Transformational leadership has a great influence on the level of loy-
alty an employee feels. Individual consideration help increase employees job satisfaction as it drifts to-
wards motivating employees, it draws the leader closer to their subordinate enhancing the way a team 
building and communication with both parties (Bass, 1995). There is a need to take into consideration 
the difference in gender when talking about leadership, the increase in the number of female managers 
has called for a need to determine how satisfaction will vary. Female managers presently hold 12 out of 
191 positions in board room in Germany (Rittinger, 2014). Although the number is still growing but there 
has been reported increment in the satisfaction level of employees working under female managers (Rit-
tinger, 2014). Female mangers are more dominate in banking and finance sectors than males. Bronkhorst 
et al. (2015) concluded from their survey that female board directors had a higher percentage on return 
on sales and equity than companies that had less women on their board. It was noted that woman had 
positive impact on team building as a result of their mother instinct  

6. Conclusion/Limitation and directions for future studies  
 

The main reason for this study was to determine the effect of transformational leadership on employee 
satisfaction. A quantitative survey was carried out among 400 employees working in both private and 
public banks in North Cyprus. From our result, we have discovered that in the banking sector, top man-
agement should adopt transformational leadership style and endeavor to train their managers to practice 
and take into consideration the various factors of transformational leadership. Managers should be men-
tored and trained in line with this style of leadership. This study proves that transformational leadership 
and employee satisfaction has maintained a positive relationship with each other. In conclusion, manag-
ers who aim at having a fair working environment, free of bias and fully committed employees should 
adopt transformational leadership style. In other words, for organizational performance to increase, lead-
ers should endeavor to be act well and be unbiased, avoiding organizational politics within the firm to 
increase the commitment level of employees. Fully committed employees are often satisfied with their 
jobs and working environment (Ferris & Kacmar, 1992). Transformational leaders should constantly 
work on developing their talents and improving their craft, in order to implement the right attribute when 
leading their subordinate or motivate them. They should be able to understand their employees and de-
termine the best style of leadership adopted, knowing what makes each staff be more productive. Banks 
in this region (North Cyprus) were not willing to answer the questionnaire at first until the purpose of the 
questionnaire was properly explained to the correspondent before they decide to attend it, most of the 
correspondents felt it was an appraisal test and did not want to get involved in the exercise. This present 
study investigated the effect of transformational leadership on employee satisfaction by considering per-
ceived organizational politics and perceived organizational commitment as mediator and gender as a 
moderator. Future studies should check the relationship between transformational leadership and turno-
ver intention, job performance or employee engagement. A comparative study on the relationship be-
tween transformational leadership and employee satisfaction on both west society and third world coun-
tries, considering the difference in culture is recommended. Future studies could be carried out with 
different mediator such trust prejudicial justice, organizational culture.  
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